
Online	Teaching:
Model	Instructional	
Workflows

The	most	effective	online	instruction	
will	be	a	combination	of	live	Zoom	
sessions	and	guided,	asynchronous	
activities	in	Moodle.	Online	
asynchronous	activities	in	Moodle	may	
include	discussions,	ungraded	quizzes,	
self-assessments,	group	projects,	
assignments,	course	content	(e.g.	
recorded	lectures,	videos,	or	text),	
etc. The	following	workflows	highlight	
the	flexibility	of	structuring	your	course	
across	both	platforms	and	provide	
models	ranging	from	a	one	week	
overview	to	guidelines	for	a	single	Zoom	
session.



Model	Instructional	Flow	(A)

Introduce

Provide	context,	pique	
interest	&	activate	prior	
knowledge
e.g.	Poll	or	Discussion

1

Moodle

Present content

Recorded	lectures,	curated	
videos,	or	readings,	etc.

Moodle

2

Check understanding

Check	understanding	of	
basic	concepts	from	
course	content	uploaded	
to	Moodle
e.g.	Ungraded	Moodle	
Quiz;	5-10	Qs

Moodle

3

Refine understanding

Clarify	fuzzy	concepts;	
elaborate	with	additional	
examples
e.g.	Live	session	(Poll,	
followed	by	examples	&	
discussion)

Zoom

4

Present content

Learning	material	to	
expand	on	concepts	&	
deepen	understanding
e.g.	Follow-up	reading	or	
video

Moodle

5

Practice & apply

Learning	activity	to	apply	
concepts	&	demonstrate	
understanding	
e.g.	Forum,	assignment,	
etc.

Moodle

6

Note:	All	activities	in	Zoom	are	flexible	and	can	be	easily	moved	into	a	classroom	setting



Model	Instructional	Flow	(B)

Introduce

Provide	context	&	pique	
interest
e.g.	Reading	assignment

1

Moodle

Activate prior 
knowledge
Anchor	students	in	what	
they	already	know/don’t	
know
e.g.	Zoom	Poll

Zoom

2

Present content
Present	conceptual	
knowledge,	ideas,	and	
theories,	frameworks,	etc.
e.g.	Zoom	lecture

Zoom

3

Practice & apply
Learning	activity	to	build	
comprehension
e.g.	Breakout	Rooms

Zoom

4

Provide feedback
Short	activity	to	support	
student	learning
e.g.	Ungraded	Quiz,	
Forum

Moodle

5

Wrap-up

Short	activity	to	
consolidate	understanding	
e.g.	Journal	writing

Moodle

6

Note:	All	activities	in	Zoom	are	flexible	and	can	be	easily	moved	into	a	classroom	setting



Model	Instructional	Flow	(C)

Introduce
What	prior	knowledge	
students	should	have	for	
this	topic/concept/theory?
e.g.	Ungraded	short	quiz
What	guiding	questions	
might	illuminate	this	
topic?	
e.g.	Poll	or	Forum

1

Present a concept
5-7 Instructor-created	mini	
lecture	videos	(7-12	min.	
each),	readings	or	curated	
videos

2 3

Explore a concept
Provide	students	with	data	
sets	related	to	the	concepts	
or	theories	and	allow	them	to	
analyze	and	draw	defensible	
conclusions	
e.g.	Mini	videos	or		Online	
laboratory

4

Check 
understanding
Allow	students	to	
communicate,	justify	&	refine	
their	ideas
Correct,	confirm,	or	elaborate	
on	their	ideas	&	model
logical	reasoning	
e.g.	Forum

5

Summarize key 
ideas
Have	students	summarize	the	
discussion	and	confirm	or	
clarify	responses	
e.g.	Zoom	session

6

Document & analyze 
observations
Require	students	to	do	
additional	research
Ask	students	to	present	their	
findings	in	small	groups
e.g.	Group	activity

4.2

*Test hypotheses
Provide	a	scenario	or	a	case	
study
Ask	how	the	students	would	
approach	the	given	
scenario/case	study
e.g.	Moodle	Forum

4.1

Check 
understanding
Clarify	fuzzy	concepts;	
elaborate	with	additional	
examples
e.g.	Live	session	(Poll,	
followed	by	examples	&	
discussion)

Moodle Moodle Zoom Moodle Moodle Zoom

*This	is	an	example	of	a	module	that	applies	to	pure	and	natural	sciences
and	runs	over	two	weeks.	



Live	Zoom	
Instructional		
Workflows

The	following	workflows	
provide	varying	
structures	for	single,	live	
Zoom	sessions.	Best	
practices	indicate	that	
live	Zoom	sessions	
should	be	limited	to	45-
60	minutes	at	a	time.



Model	45-min	live	Zoom	session

Introduce

Project photo,	quote	or	
news	headline	related	to	
your	course	materials
Ask		What	do	you	notice?
Collect	answers	&	provide	
feedback

e.g.	Zoom	Poll

1

Step 01

- 5 minutes -

Activate prior 
knowledge

Ask What	do	you	already	
know	about	this	topic?	
What	have	you	learned	in	
previous	classes?
Collect answers	from	the	
chat	box	and	type	them	
on	your	whiteboard	or	an	
empty	PPT	slide
Provide feedback	(e.g.	
affirmation	or	correction)

e.g.	Zoom	microphone	&	
chat

Step 02

- 5 minutes -

Review key concepts

Clarify concepts	and	ideas	
from	the	videos/readings	
that	students	found	
difficult	
Elaborate on	these	points	
&	provide	feedback

e.g.	Screen	share	with	
Zoom

Step 03

- 15-20 minutes -

Check understanding

Ask What	is	the	most	
important	thing	you	
learned	during	class	
today?	What	ideas	or	
concepts	remain	unclear	
to	you?	
Identify concepts	that	
need	to	be	addressed	
again

e.g.	Zoom	microphone	&	
chat	or	Whiteboard

Step 04

- 5 minutes -

Provide feedback & 
wrap-up

Respond	to	students’	
answers	
Identify, expand on,	or	
clarify any	fuzzy	points

e.g.	Screen	share	with	
Zoom

Step 05

- 5-10 minutes -

Note:	This	model	exemplifies	a	stand-alone	Zoom	lesson.	All	activities	in	Zoom	are	flexible	and	can	be	easily	moved	into	a	classroom	setting



Model	60-min	live	Zoom	session

Clarify key concepts

Clarify	concepts	and	ideas	
from	the	videos/readings	
that	students	found	
difficult	
Elaborate	on	these	points	
&	provide	feedback

e.g.	Screen	share	with	
Zoom

1

Step 01

Check understanding 

Answer student	questions
Collect questions	from	the	
chat	box	
Provide feedback	(e.g.	
affirmation,	elaboration	or	
correction)

e.g.	Zoom	Q	&	A	via	
microphone	and	chat

Step 02

- 10-15 minutes -

Check understanding

Ask	questions	about	fuzzy	
concepts	to	see	if	
understanding	has	shifted

e.g.	Zoom	Poll,	or	
Whiteboard	&	Annotation

Step 03

- 15-20 minutes -

Step 04

- 5 minutes -- 15-20 minutes -

Wrap-up

Have	students	identify	key	
takeaways

e.g.	Whiteboard	or	chat

Note:	This	model	exemplifies	a	Zoom	session	that	follows-up	on	activities	already	completed	in	Moodle.	The	purpose	of	this	Zoom	session	is	to	clarify	concepts	
and	refine	understanding.	
All	activities	in	Zoom	are	flexible	and	can	be	easily	moved	into	a	classroom	setting.



Model	60-min	live	Zoom	session

Clarify key concepts

Clarify concepts	and	ideas	
from	the	videos/readings	
that	students	found	
difficult	
Elaborate		on	these	points	
&	provide	feedback

e.g.	Screen	share	with	
Zoom

1

Step 01

Check understanding

Answer student	questions
Collect answers	from	the	
chat	box	and	type	them	
on	your	whiteboard	or	an	
empty	PPT	slide
Provide feedback	(e.g.	
affirmation,	elaboration	or	
correction)

e.g.	Q	&	A	via	Zoom	
microphone	and	chat

Step 02

- 5-10 minutes -

Practice & apply

Present students	with	a	
problem,	scenario	or	
discussion	question	based	
on	the	content
Provide	examples	or	
model	problem	solving

e.g.	Zoom	Breakout	rooms

Step 03

- 15-20 minutes -

Share group results

Ask a	representative	from	
2-3	of	the	groups	to		
summarize	their	answers
for	the	entire	class
Identify concepts	that	
need	to	be	addressed	
again

e.g.	Zoom	microphone

Step 04

- 10 minutes -

Provide feedback & 
wrap-up

Respond	to	students’	
ideas	
Identify, expand on,	or	
clarify any	fuzzy	points

e.g.	Screen	share	with	
Zoom

Step 05

- 5-10 minutes -- 10-15 minutes -

Note:	This	model	exemplifies	a	Zoom	session	that	follows-up	on	activities	already	completed	in	Moodle.	The	purpose	of	this	Zoom	session	is	to	clarify	concepts	
and	refine	understanding.	
All	activities	in	Zoom	are	flexible	and	can	be	easily	moved	into	a	classroom	setting



Case	Study	
Instructional	
Workflows

The	following	workflows	
provide	varying	
structures	for	case	
studies,	which	are	longer,	
complex	problem-solving	
activities.	The	tasks	are	
sequenced	and	
completed	in	both	
platforms	(Moodle	and	
Zoom).	



Model	Introductory	Case	Study

Introduce case study
Introduce	the	case	and	a	
concept,	theory,	or	analytical	
method	that	applies	to	it
e.g.	Mini	video	or	text

1

Check understanding
Check	students’	
understanding	by	posing	
questions	such	as	“What	is	
the	issue/problem? What	key	
facts	should	be	considered?”
e.g.	Moodle	quiz

2 3

Discuss case study
Divide	students	into	groups	
of	4-6;	ask	students	to	
analyze	the	case	&	come	to	a	
consensus	on	the	best	
approach.	They	should	be	
prepared	to	present	a	
synthesis	to	the	class
e.g.	Discussion	Forum

4 5

Present & defend 
solutions
Each	group	presents	&	
defends	their	solutions	and	
the	reasons	for	their	
approach
e.g.	Live	Zoom	session

Moodle Moodle Zoom Moodle Zoom

5

Provide feedback
Each	group	receives	feedback	
from	others	(students,	
mentors,	instructor,	etc.)	on	
their	approach
e.g.	Live	Zoom	session

Zoom

Clarify key concepts
Ask	students	to	send	you	
questions	in	advance,	then	
lead	a	Q&A	session	in	Zoom	
to	clarify	or	confirm	ideas
e.g.	Live	Zoom	session

Note:	This	model	exemplifies	work	on	an	introductory	case	study	that	takes	place	in	both	platforms	and	could	replace	a	3-hour	class.	



Model	Interrupted	Case	study

Present case study
Provide	an	introduction	from	
a	scholarly	article	and	draw	a	
question	from	the	
introduction	section
e.g.	Mini	video	or	text

1

Explore case study
Divide	students	into	groups	
of	4-6
Ask	each	group	to	create	a	
plan	or	design	an	experiment	
to	solve	the	problem
e.g.	Discussion	Forum

2

Present 
recommendations
Each	group	present	their	plan		
&	explain	the	reasons	for	
their	approach	(5	min	each)
e.g.	Live	Zoom	session

3

Provide feedback
Each	group	receives	feedback	
from	others	(students,	
mentors,	instructor,	etc.)	on	
their	approach
e.g.	Live	Zoom	session

4

Moodle Moodle Zoom Zoom

1st half

2nd half

5

Disclose parts of the 
case study

Describe	how	the	author	of	
the	case	study	decided	to	
attack	the	problem	and	
which	method	was	used
e.g.	Mini	video	or	text	

Predict results
Same	groups	are	asked	to	
predict	what	the	results	might	
look	like.	If	possible,	each	
group	creates	an	artifact	(e.g.	
mind	map,	image,	short	PPT)
e.g.	Forum	or	Google	Docs	

6

Present approach
Each	group	presents	their	
artifact	&	explains	the	
reasons	for	their	approach	(5	
min	each)
e.g.	Live	Zoom	session	

7

Provide feedback
Each	group	receives	feedback	
from	others	(students,	
mentors,	instructor,	etc.)	on	
their	approach
e.g.	Live	Zoom	session

8

Reveal results
Reveal	the	author’s	actual	
interpretation	of	the	results	
and	their	conclusions.	Ask	
students	to	comment	on	
the	author’s	approach
e.g.	Live	Zoom	session

9

Note:	This	model	exemplifies	work	on	an	
interrupted	case	study	that	takes	place	in	
both	platforms	and	unfolds	progressively	
within	a	two-week	time	span.



Model	Capstone	Case	Study

Present case study
Provide	case study	in	Moodle.	
Ask	students	to	read	and	
analyze	it
e.g.	Mini	videos	or	text

1

Provide opening 
questions
Post	6-7	opening	questions	per	
case	study	and	assign	student	
to	respond	to	the	question	
(each	student	will	answer	2-3	
opening	questions	during	the	
semester)	
e.g.	Discussion	Forum

2 3 4

Moodle Moodle Moodle Moodle

1st component
Weekly case 
discussions

2nd Component
Final Projects

6

Review project 
proposals
Students	should	submit	
individual	or	group	project	
proposals	early	in	the	
semester
e.g.	provide	several	topics	for	
students	to	choose	from

Schedule weekly 
meetings
Individual	synchronous	
meetings	with	students	to	
discuss	their	projects

e.g.	Schedule	office	hours	
using	Zoom

7

Create a project 
artifact
Each	student	creates	an	
artifact	(e.g.	poster,	website,	
etc.,)	to	describe	their	project

e.g.	Moodle	assignment	or	
Google	Docs

8

Present artifact/peer 
evaluation
Each	student	records	a	10-min	
video	describing	their	project.
Where	possible,	each	student	
peer	reviews	2-3	videos	&	their	
associated	artifacts
e.g.	JMSB	peer	evaluation	system

9

Final project write-
ups
Students	submit	a	final	
project	report

e.g.	Moodle	Assignment	

10

Provide feedback
Clarify	key	concepts	&	
confirm	or	correct	students’	
ideas.
e.g.	Live	Zoom	session	

5

Discuss case study
The	rest	of	the	section	should	
enter	the	discussion	once	all	
opening	responses	have	been	
submitted
e.g.	Discussion	Forum

Post study reflections
Ask	students	to	answer	
questions	such	as	How	did	the	
discussion	change	your	view	
of	the	case	study?	
e.g.	Moodle	assignment

Zoom

Note:	This	model	
exemplifies	work	in	a	
capstone	case	study	
course	whereby	weekly	
case	studies	are	solved	in	
tandem	with	a	more	
intricate	capstone	
project	that	is	completed	
over	the	duration	of	the	
semester.



Discussion	Forum	
Instructional	
Workflow

The	following	workflow	
provides	a	step-by-step	
model	for	implementing	
a	discussion	forum	
activity	in	Moodle.	This	
activity	could	take	place	
once,	at	regular	
intervals,	or	for	the	
duration	of	the	semester.



Implementing	Discussion	Forums

Ref:	Boettcher	&	Conrad,	2016
*Problem	solving	questions	can	range	from	straightforward	scenarios	with	known	solutions	to	complex	scenarios	in	which	answers or solutions	are	not	known	and	call	for	creative	thinking
*E.g.	sample	rubrics:	https://topr.online.ucf.edu/discussion-rubrics/

Identify teaching 
goals
Identify	whether	you	are	
using	a	Forum	to	stimulate	
thinking,	promote	learning	or	
gather	evidence	of	learning.	
Determine	the	scope	&	
frequency	of	the	Forum(s)

1

Create prompts or 
discussion questions
Plan	your	focus	for	each	
forum	based	on	core	
concepts	&	competencies
e.g.	Socratic	&	problem*	
solving	questions

2

Clarify requirements 
for postings
Clarify	the	characteristics	
of	poor,	good	&	excellent	
postings
e.g.	rubrics	

3

Monitor & provide 
feedback
Follow	the	discussion	by	
checking	in	at	random	points	
and	providing	feedback	
e.g. confirm or clarify ideas

4 5

Summarize key 
ideas

Summarize/consolidate	
the	essential	ideas	or	key	
concepts
Note:	Either	the	instructor	or	
students	can	do	this

Evaluate participation
Allocate	participation	points	
for	students	posts	or	bonus	
points	for	quality	of	student	
contributions
e.g.	10-15%	of	total	grade

4.1

Provide clear 
instructions
Provide	a	timeline	for	
discussion	posts	&	responses	
e.g.	Read	an	article/chapter;
submit	an	initial	post	by	mid	
week;	respond	to	at	least	two	
peers	by	end	of	week.

3.1

Grade strategically
Determine	a	minimum	
number	of	required	postings	
that	you	will	read	in	order	to	
allocate	a	grade	
e.g.	3-4	postings	per	student

4.2


